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1 While the face amount of the bond is un-
limited, claims are limited to amounts that 
are paid to carrier for U.S.-originating pas-
senger charter flights that carrier fails to 
perform or to refund. 

(3) Refunds to a charterer from sums 
in the escrow account shall be paid di-
rectly to such charterer its assigns. 
Upon written certification from the 
carrier that a charter has been can-
celed, the bank shall turn over directly 
to the charterer or its assigns all 
escrowed sums (less any cancellation 
penalties as provided in the charter 
contract) which the bank holds with 
respect to such canceled charter, pro-
vided however, that in the case of a 
split charter escrowed funds shall be 
turned over to a charterer or its as-
signs only if the carrier’s written cer-
tification of cancellation of such char-
ter includes a specific representation 
that either the charter has been can-
celed by the carrier or, if the charter 
has been canceled by the charterer, 
that the carrier has accepted a sub-
stitute charterer. 

(4) The bank shall maintain a sepa-
rate accounting for each charter flight. 

(5) As used in this section the term 
‘‘bank’’ means a bank insured by the 
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation. 

(b) The escrow agreement required 
under paragraph (a) of this section 
shall not be effective until approved by 
the Department. Claims against the es-
crow may be made only with respect to 
the non-performance of air transpor-
tation. 

(c) The carrier may elect, in lieu of 
furnishing an escrow agreement pursu-
ant to paragraph (a) of this section, to 
furnish and file with the Department a 
surety bond with guarantees to the 
United States Government the per-
formance of all charter trips (other 
than cargo charter trips) originating in 
the United States and of all overseas 
military personnel charter trips, as de-
fined in part 372 of this chapter, to be 
performed, in whole or in part, by such 
carrier pursuant to any contracts en-
tered into by such carrier. The amount 
of such bond shall be unlimited. 1 
Claims under the bond may be made 
only with respect to the non-perform-
ance of air transportation. 

(d) The bond permitted by this sec-
tion shall be in the form set forth as 

the appendix to this part. Such bond 
shall be issued by a bonding or surety 
company— 

(1) Which is listed in Best’s Insurance 
Reports (Fire and Casualty) with a gen-
eral policyholders’ rating of ‘‘A’’ or 
better or 

(2) Which is listed in the U.S. Depart-
ment of Treasury’s notice listing com-
panies holding Certificates of Author-
ity as acceptable sureties on Federal 
bonds and as acceptable reinsuring 
companies, published in the FEDERAL 
REGISTER on or about July 1. The bond-
ing or surety company shall be one le-
gally authorized to issue bonds of that 
type in the State in which there is lo-
cated the office or usual residence of 
the agency designated by the carrier 
under 49 U.S.C. 46103 to receive service 
of notices, process and other docu-
ments issued by or filed with the De-
partment of Transportation. For the 
purposes of this section the term 
‘‘State’’ includes any territory or pos-
session of the United States, or the 
District of Columbia. If the bond does 
not comply with the requirements of 
this section, or for any reason fails to 
provide satisfactory or adequate pro-
tection for the public, the Department 
will notify the certificated or foreign 
air carrier by registered or certified 
mail, stating the deficiencies of the 
bond. Unless such deficiencies are cor-
rected within the time limit set forth 
in the notification, no amounts pay-
able in advance by customers for the 
subject charter trips shall be accepted 
by the carrier. 

(e) The bond required by this section 
shall provide that unless the charterer 
files a claim with the carrier, or, if the 
carrier is unavailable, with the surety, 
within 60 days after cancellation of a 
charter trip with respect to which the 
charterer’s advance payments are se-
cured by the bond, the surety shall be 
released from all liability under the 
bond to such charterer for such charter 
trip. The contract between the carrier 
and the charterer shall contain notice 
of this provision. 

§ 212.9 Prior authorization require-
ments. 

(a) Certificated air carriers shall ob-
tain a statement of authorization for 
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each long-term wet lease to a foreign 
air carrier. 

(b) Foreign air carriers shall obtain a 
statement of authorization for each: 

(1) Fifth-, sixth- and/or seventh-free-
dom charter flights to or from the 
United States; 

(2) Long-term wet lease; 
(3) Charter flight for which the De-

partment specifically requires prior au-
thorization under paragraph (e) or (f) of 
this section; or 

(4) Part charter. 
(c) The Department may issue blan-

ket statements of authorization to for-
eign air carriers to conduct fifth free-
dom charters. The standards for 
issuing such blanket authorizations 
shall be those stated in § 212.11. The De-
partment may revoke any authority 
granted under this paragraph at any 
time without hearing. 

(d) The Department may at any time, 
with or without hearing, but with at 
least 30 days’ notice, require a foreign 
air carrier to obtain a statement of au-
thorization before operating any char-
ter flight. In deciding whether to im-
pose such a requirement, the Depart-
ment will consider (but not be limited 
to considering) whether the country of 
the carrier’s nationality: 

(1) Requires prior approval for third 
or fourth freedom charter flights by 
U.S. air carriers; 

(2) Has, over the objection of the U.S. 
Government, denied rights of a U.S. air 
carrier guaranteed by a bilateral agree-
ment; or 

(3) Has otherwise impaired, limited, 
or denied the operating rights of U.S. 
air carriers, or engaged in unfair, dis-
criminatory, or restrictive practices 
with respect to air transportation serv-
ices to, from, through, or over its terri-
tory. 

(e) The Department, in the interest 
of national security, may require a for-
eign air carrier to provide prior notifi-
cation or to obtain a statement of au-
thorization before operating any char-
ter flight over U.S. territory. 

[Docket No. OST–97–2356, 63 FR 28236, May 22, 
1998, as amended at 71 FR 5785, Feb. 3, 2006] 

§ 212.10 Application for statement of 
authorization. 

(a) Application for a statement of au-
thorization shall be submitted on OST 

Form 4540 except that for part charters 
or long-term wet leases the application 
may be in letter form. An application 
for a long-term wet lease shall describe 
the purpose and terms of the wet lease 
agreement. Except for an application 
for a long-term wet lease involving a 
codeshare agreement, an original and 
two copies of an application shall be 
submitted to the Department of Trans-
portation, Office of International Avia-
tion, U.S. Air Carrier Licensing Divi-
sion, X–44 (for an application by a cer-
tificated air carrier), or Foreign Air 
Carrier Licensing Division, X–45 (for an 
application by a foreign air carrier), 
1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE., Wash-
ington, DC 20590; an original and two 
copies of an application for a long-term 
wet lease involving a codeshare agree-
ment shall be submitted to DOT Dock-
ets, PL–401, 1200 New Jersey Avenue, 
SE., Washington, DC 20590, or by elec-
tronic submission to DOT Dockets ac-
cording to procedures at the DOT 
Dockets website. Upon a showing of 
good cause, the application may be 
transmitted by facsimile (fax) or tele-
gram, or may be made by telephone, 
provided, that in the case of a fax or 
telephone application, the applicant 
must confirm its request (by filing an 
original and two copies of its applica-
tion as described above) within three 
business days. 

(b) A copy of each application for a 
long-term wet lease shall also be served 
on the Director of Flight Standards 
Service (AFS–1), Federal Aviation Ad-
ministration, 800 Independence Avenue, 
SW., Washington, DC 20591, and on each 
certificated air carrier that is author-
ized to serve the general area in which 
the proposed transportation is to be 
performed. 

(c)(1) Applicants for statements of 
authorization filed by foreign air car-
riers shall include documentation to 
establish the extent to which the coun-
try of the applicant’s nationality deals 
with U.S. air carriers on the basis of 
reciprocity for similar flights, if such 
flights are not subject to a bilateral 
agreement, and 

(i) The Department has not estab-
lished that the country accords reci-
procity; 

(ii) The Department has found reci-
procity defective in the most recent 
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